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DAILY LIFE
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Ask anyone who was around in Britain in 1966 to recount their memories of that specific year and the chances are that most will remember the fact that it was the year England won football’s World Cup. Some will recall it more enthusiastically than others, depending on their nationality and where their football loyalties lay at the time. Many English people will have their own enduring memories of that event, most especially England’s huge army of football fans. But for every ardent supporter of England’s national football team who cherishes the event with pride, there are still more who are only able to recall it because of the regular reminders they get from the media. There is no doubt that the importance of England’s 1966 World Cup victory has grown with the passage of time. It was the first time England had won the tournament since it began in 1930; therefore, it was a historic occasion and a truly great achievement, but the fact that fifty years have now passed without another win serves to concentrate our minds on just how difficult it is to win football’s World Cup and what an enormous triumph it was for the team of 1966.


England’s football fans of today dream of the day when their team will once again lift that most sought-after trophy. In the meantime, England’s 1966 World Cup champions will continue to be admired and celebrated with pride. I will take a more detailed look at the 1966 World Cup later, but – contrary to what many people who were not around in the 1960s might think – the World Cup was not the only noteworthy thing to happen in Britain in 1966. We didn’t spend the whole year in a state of football frenzy, half the year dreaming of winning the World Cup and the other half celebrating England’s win. In 1966, we were smack-bang in the middle of the Swinging Sixties, and there was a great deal going on at the time, especially in Britain’s larger towns and cities, particularly in London. This was the year in which Time magazine coined the term ‘Swinging London’, and it wasn’t because London was hosting the World Cup Final that year. It was because London was the place everyone wanted to be: the popular music and fashion capital of the world. London was at the centre of a cultural revolution; it was where everything fun, colourful and exciting was happening. Britain’s young people were distancing themselves from the post-war austerity of the 1950s and changing the face of Britain forever.


It’s quite understandable that people looking back at the 1960s have difficulty pinning certain events to specific years because over the course of time the whole of the decade has become lumped together and referred to in the media as the 1960s or the Swinging Sixties. But in reality, the austere 1950s were slow to end, and many aspects of the 1950s lifestyle continued well into the 1960s. Indeed people question whether the Swinging Sixties ever happened in some parts of Britain; some suffered poor living conditions throughout the 1960s, living modest lives in damp cold rooms with no hot running water. In 1966, approximately 20 per cent of all households in Britain were without an inside toilet; they were using outside lavatories often housed in ramshackle lean-tos, sometimes shared with neighbours. It’s a common failing for us to review bygone decades as a whole rather than in sections or by year, which is not really appropriate because ten years is a long period of time and many changes take place in each decade. As a result, many of today’s generation don’t realise that the phenomenon now known to us all as the Swinging Sixties didn’t poke its head over the parapet until well into 1963, and that was in London. The associated excitement then spread slowly around the country, but some outlying areas never even noticed.


Even those of us who lived through the whole of the 1960s tend to forget the detail and the importance of 1966, but the year’s historical significance goes way beyond England winning the World Cup. For example, how many people remember that until 29 June 1966, when Barclaycard, the UK’s first credit card, was launched, we were still paying for everything using cash or cheque? For many, cash was the only means of paying because there were still large numbers of workers whose wages were paid in cash, so they didn’t need to have a cheque book or bank account.


Often, a simple reminder will trigger someone to recall great volumes of information about events that took place many decades ago. Like so many of my generation, sometimes I need prompting before I can remember the exact year in which a specific event took place. However, I have vivid memories of 1966 because I had only recently left school and started work, so it represents an important timeline in my life. I can remember a fair amount without research, and two things remain uppermost in my memory of that year. First, the most important and saddest event that year, which left its mark on me and no doubt on millions of others around the world, was the disaster in Aberfan, South Wales. On 21 October a giant coal waste tip suddenly collapsed and slid downhill, covering the village’s primary school and killing 116 children and 28 adults. It was a terrible tragedy that is surely remembered by everyone who saw this headline story dominating news broadcasts for weeks after the event. The other event I vividly remember was not a tragic one but it did cause some financial difficulties for the nation’s workforce, including myself. It was when the Wilson government imposed a six-month wage and price freeze, starting on 20 July that year. I remember taking it very personally at the time because it coincided with my first-ever pay rise, which had to be postponed. It was a bit of a shock for a new young worker – quite demotivating. Oh, yes, there was one other thing that I remember very well, probably more so because I was new to wage earning: it was the price of a pint of beer, which was 1s 10d a pint in old money (equivalent in 2016 to £1.60). We were still using old money, and it’s true that you could have a good night for £1 and come home with change in your pocket.
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Tragic scenes after the Aberfan disaster in South Wales on 21 October 1966, when a giant coal waste tip suddenly collapsed and slid downhill, covering the village’s primary school and killing 116 children and 28 adults.
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The queen visiting the people of Aberfan in the week following the October 1966 disaster.


So, what was it like to be living in Britain in 1966? Was it really so unlike the Britain of today? The answer is most definitely yes. Life in Britain was very different, in every imaginable way. For a start, we referred to Great Britain and Britain much more than we do today; we seldom made reference to the United Kingdom or the UK in our everyday language. Multiculturalism was much less obvious; it wasn’t spoken of and the word itself was never used. There was much less ethnic and cultural diversity in the population than today. It should also be remembered that Britain was not part of the European Community and we still governed every aspect of our country’s laws and regulations.


It’s interesting to see how our choice of baby names has changed with the passage of time: in 1965–66 – prior to the influence of England winning the football World Cup, when footballers’ names suddenly became popular – the most popular baby names for boys were David, Paul, Andrew, Mark and John; for girls they were Susan, Julie, Karen, Jacqueline and Deborah. Compare these to the most popular baby names in 2015: Oliver, Jack, Harry, Jacob and Charlie for boys; Amelia, Olivia, Isla, Emily and Poppy for girls. It’s interesting and perhaps surprising to see how far down the popularity tables the most popular names from 1966 have dropped; David is the only name to retain a place in the top 100, reaching number 50 in 2015.


The Streets of Britain in 1966


You only need to compare street scenes of then and now to see how different things were. The streets and public transport systems were much less crowded and our public services much less burdened than they are today; the population of the UK was 54.56 million then, compared with in excess of 65 million in 2016. There was far less traffic and fewer parking restrictions, one-way systems and street signs. Parking was relatively easy; after all, the first parking meters had only appeared on our streets eight years earlier in 1958, and parking wardens had come two years later, in 1960. Our government, police and local councils had not yet mastered the art of squeezing money out of motorists, and motoring was still considered a fairly pleasant and affordable experience.
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Row upon row of parking meters in Central London. Although all of these parking bays are full, parking in major cities was far easier than it is today. In 1966, there were fewer parking restrictions and many areas were completely free of any parking meters.


The atmosphere around the country seemed to be calmer and less tense than today. In general, we were less tolerant of bad behaviour. We weren’t as worried about offending people’s feelings as we are today; perhaps we were less precious and less likely to take offence. However, good manners and politeness were ever present. Simple courtesies such as ‘please’ and ‘thank you’ were automatically included in conversation. We would use such terms of respect and appreciation all the time. It would have been considered extremely rude to ask for something without including the word ‘please’. It was equally rude to accept or take something without saying ‘thank you’. Other courtesies like opening a door to let someone else go through it first and giving up your seat on public transport for someone less able were also common practice. The British tradition of queuing was alive and well in 1966, in evidence at busy bus stops, where people would form an orderly line while they waited for their bus, and nobody got knocked over in the melee.


We lived in a peaceful country without threats of terrorism and there was almost full employment. We didn’t have the levels of human rights protection we have today, or the employment, health and safety, and race and equality laws that have been introduced since then to safeguard our civil rights and safety. However, we definitely had a greater sense of freedom back in 1966; there was less bureaucracy and fewer rules and regulations to adhere to, and there were no CCTV surveillance cameras in our streets, shops and workplaces. Lots of other things were different too: cigarette and alcohol advertising slogans shouted down from brightly lit neon signs and advertising hoardings. There were no advertising restrictions on these items and no health warnings on cigarette packets. We could hop on and off London buses while they were moving and nip upstairs for a quiet smoke. There was a Woolworths shop on every high street, each with the ever-popular pick ’n’ mix sweet counter. In 1965, Woolworths had discontinued stocking its range of Embassy records, the Woolworths budget record label featuring cover versions of current hit songs. These had been very popular and gave the young and less well-off an opportunity to buy their favourite music. It was recorded by sound-alike singers and musicians, but some of these were very convincing.


When we weren’t shopping in Woolworths, we sought out retailers that gave Green Shield stamps with goods and we stuck them in small books and saved them, trying to collect enough complete books to exchange for a fabulous manually operated, wall-mounted can-opener, or other equally desirable item. In Britain, supermarkets were still in their infancy but the country was littered with smaller self-service grocery shops, which by now were becoming familiar to us as an easy way to shop. There were no sell-by dates on food packaging and so we had to rely on our own food management and our trusty noses. We had large department stores, similar to those we have today, and small shopping arcades, but there were no out-of-town, purpose-built shopping centres. The shops didn’t open seven days a week, early till late, as they do now. In fact, many shut on Saturday afternoons and all day on a Sunday – even the flagship John Lewis store in London’s Oxford Street. Most closed at around five or six o’clock in the evening, and many even closed for lunch. Those that remained open on Saturday afternoon would usually close for half a day on a weekday afternoon instead. Nowadays, we take late-night and Sunday shopping for granted but back in the 1960s shopping areas were like ghost towns in the evening and on Sundays. In London’s West End, we were privileged to have late-night shopping until eight o’clock on a Thursday evening. The shops and pavements along Oxford Street and Regent Street were always packed on Thursday evenings with people who lived and worked in London doing their shopping. These far outnumbered the foreign visitors and holidaymakers.
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Three young women dressed in fashionable tops and miniskirts cross the road at Trafalgar Square, London – a typical scene of London’s West End in the mid-1960s.


The streets were also alive with smartly dressed followers of fashion nipping in and out of the trendy boutiques, seeking out anything that might be new. Younger people especially were spending a lot of their disposable income on clothes and records. Tailored suits, jackets and trousers were popular with men and it was fairly commonplace for fashion-conscious men to have these made to measure by high-street tailors. There was an abundance of small tailoring shops around, and some even offered easy payment terms that gave low-wage earners a chance to dress well and keep up with fashions. Young women in miniskirts adorned the pavements and brightened the mood of glum-looking men of all ages. The miniskirt defined the fashions of the 1960s. Although miniskirts had only come to prominence a couple of years earlier, by 1966 they were getting much shorter and turning into microskirts, leaving little to the imagination and distracting many a passing male motorist. More on fashions, music and the mod subculture of 1966 later.


Most of our shopping was done on the high street but we also bought a fair bit of stuff from newspaper and magazine adverts. We didn’t have the option of buying things on the internet, as we do today; instead, our favourite alternative to high-street shopping was to buy from home-shopping catalogues. There were a great many catalogue companies to choose from, including John England, Kays, Littlewoods, Grattan, Freemans and John Myers. The heavy and thick catalogue books usually had about 1,200 pages in them, displaying thousands of different products on full-colour glossy pages. Most of the emphasis was on fashionable clothes, mainly women’s. The biggest attraction of buying from one of these catalogue books was that you could buy things right there and then that you couldn’t really afford to buy outright, instead paying for them in easy payments of just a few shillings a week over a long period of time – very much like how some people use credit cards today. The catalogues offered free delivery and the payment terms were usually around 1 shilling in the pound per week. The prices might have been higher than you would expect to pay on the high street, but many customers got hooked by the appeal of easy payments through low weekly costs, and they would keep topping up their outstanding balance while continuing to pay the same weekly amount, turning it into a never-ending debt and locking themselves into buying from the catalogue in the long term. Remember, credit cards were not available until the middle of the year, and there were very few ways to buy now and pay later. Sales from these catalogues were run by teams of agents: ordinary individuals working part-time on a commission-only basis. Anyone could sign up to be an agent but they were usually housewives looking to earn some pin money in the evenings and at weekends. Agents were also customers of the home-shopping company they worked for and they could take their commission in the form of goods of a higher value than they would get if they took it in cash. The usual rates of interest were around 2s 6d in the pound in cash or 3s 0d in the pound in catalogue goods. The home shopping companies preferred to pay commission in goods rather than cash – hence the reason they offered a higher rate if commission was taken in goods.


Music was always at the heart of the 1960s cultural scene and there was an abundance of live music venues; you didn’t have to walk far down any main road to find somewhere with a live band playing. There were dancehalls, nightclubs, basement clubs, folk cafés, coffee bars and endless pubs providing music of every genre. Today, the media constantly refer to the famous discothèques of 1960s and 1970s, but in the 1960s small music venues were called clubs, not discothèques. The term ‘discothèque’ didn’t come into common use until a few years later. Scores of soon-to-be famous singers and groups played these venues, some just breaking through and others already well established with hit records. This was well before the days of stadium events and it was quite normal for well-known artists to perform in small intimate venues. Several of pop music’s emerging big names celebrated their twenty-first birthdays in 1966, these included Rod Stewart, Eric Clapton, Pete Townshend, Van Morrison, Bryan Ferry, John McVie and Gary Brooker.


Dancehalls would usually close around midnight, but the clubs would stay open until the early hours. Pubs, however, had to work within the tight constraints of the law. They would normally open between ten and eleven o’clock in the morning and shut at either two or three o’clock in the afternoon, open at noon on Sundays and close at two o’clock, then reopen in the evenings until either half-past ten or eleven o’clock. All of these opening and closing times varied according to location and what day of the week it was. Pubs in towns and cities usually had longer licensing hours. The pubs were much more traditional then; they usually kept the name they had been given when they first opened years before, when they were named after famous military or royal ranks, like the Admiral or the Duke of York, or something of local interest or a landmark such as the Windmill. We didn’t have the gastro-pubs of today. Most pubs were strictly for drinking and you would be lucky to get a cheese roll and a packet of crisps to eat. Those that did serve food usually offered a limited range: traditional pub grub like cottage pie, stew, sandwiches and bread rolls. Driving home after a night out drinking alcohol was much more acceptable back then. A law making it illegal to drive with a blood alcohol level of over 80mg of alcohol in 100cc of blood was introduced for the first time in January 1966 but the method of determining whether someone should be tested was very still very crude; police would observe people leaving pubs and ask those attempting to get into the driver’s seat of a car to take a driving capability test simply by walking in a straight line for a short distance, often using the kerb as a guide. If drivers could do that in a reasonable fashion without physically falling over and if they managed to speak clearly without slurring their words, they were usually considered safe to drive and sent on their way. Otherwise, if they were thought to be over the drink-drive limit they would be taken to the nearest police station in a ‘Black Maria’ – the slang term for police van – to have a blood test. The breathalyser didn’t exist in Great Britain in 1966; it was introduced the following year.


Drinking in overcrowded, smoke-filled pubs was probably the most popular method of socialising for adults of all ages. While older people sought out the traditional quiet local pub for a chat and a game of darts or dominoes, the younger generation crammed into the music pubs. The days of family-friendly pubs were a long way off and no children were allowed in. The 1960s was certainly the decade of ‘pubbing and clubbing’, and that culture was at its peak in 1966. We had every type of small to medium entertainment venue you could want, but if you really wanted to impress someone special then you couldn’t beat a good night out at the local Berni Inn, with a prawn cocktail starter, followed by a steak dinner, and Black Forest gateau for dessert.


Telecommunications were light years behind what we have today. We relied a great deal on public telephone boxes, and these were strategically positioned within walking distance in towns and cities and within reasonable driving distance in country areas. Most of the phone boxes were in working order; they might have been cold and smelly, but they were usually found to be working. It was an amazing achievement, when you think about it, because these were slot-payment phones and they had large metal cashboxes fitted below the phone. It’s hard to imagine any of these cashboxes remaining intact today but in 1966 you rarely found one ripped out. We relied on public phone boxes a lot because many households had no phone of their own and mobile phones were still decades away. There was by now an increasing demand for home telephones as they were becoming more affordable, but there was a shortage of telephone lines and there were long waiting lists to have a phone installed. Those who were fortunate enough to have a phone often had to share a line with a neighbour rather than have their own dedicated phone line: not very convenient, and not at all private. Although home telephones were still considered to be a non-essential luxury, they were fast becoming the norm, but it was not unusual or surprising for someone not to have one. It was often some way down people’s lists of priorities. We weren’t used to having our own home telephone so we didn’t find any hardship in not having one.


Over the preceding fifteen or so years, more and more new housing estates and high-rise flats had been built to replace homes that had been demolished during the government’s large-scale, post-war slum-clearance programme. By 1966, many urban and rural areas had seen enormous changes to their landscapes and skylines. Some of these new buildings were not particularly attractive, and in my opinion some were quite ugly and perhaps destined to become working-class ghettos in the sky. However, they did provide hot running water and modern bathrooms to a great many people who had never before enjoyed such luxuries. Even with these concrete and glass slabs projecting into the sky, the horizon was generally far less busy than the one we see in our towns and cities today.


On our roads, the flow of dull-looking heavy goods vehicles was brightened with an abundance of popular new stylish cars, including the Ford Cortina, Austin Morris Mini, Ford Anglia, Triumph Herald, Vauxhall Victor, Morris Minor, Vauxhall Viva and of course the number one best-selling car at the time, the Austin Morris 1100. We must not forget the most desirable of all cars, the beautiful E-type Jaguar, which you could buy new from just £2,250. It should be noted that new cars did not come with fitted radios; you had to pay extra for one or have it fitted yourself. There were no power steering, seat belts or remote-controlled door locks either. Britain did not have laws on motor emissions at the time, and there was no law against leaving a vehicle unattended with its engine running, so it wasn’t unusual to see commercial vehicles sitting in traffic jams or parked by the side of the road billowing clouds of smoke into the atmosphere; ‘environment’ was a word that was absent from everyday language. The vehicle MOT test had only been introduced six years earlier, in 1960, so it was still in its infancy. It was just a basic test of roadworthiness including brakes, lights and steering checks; there was no mention of emissions and no consideration for the environment.
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